NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

26 APRIL 2004
NMSVH EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAMS
ALBUQUERQUE, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Monday, April 26, 2004
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 9:00 a.m., Monday, April 26, 2004.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, Brian Quintana, and James Miyagishima.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance, Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
Guests present:  Lisa Romo, parent of NMSVH ECP student.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that it is wonderful to be back at the ECP.  She complimented everyone on the hospitality, as always it is great.  She stated that she has visited the main campus a couple of times since the last Board of Regent’s meeting.  

Brian Quintana – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that the National Federation of the Blind – New Mexico held their state convention last week.  He was able to attend the convention only one of the days to participate in the student activities.  He stated that the convention was well attended and there were a lot of students participating.  
Dave Baland – Stated that he also attended the National Federation of the Blind – New Mexico state convention.  He was afforded the opportunity address the attendees as a member of the NMSVH Board of Regents.  He also enjoyed the presentations made by Superintendent Jennings and Linda Lyle.  He stated that the NFB-NM banquet that was held Saturday night was very well attended.  This was his fourth or fifth year attending the state convention and he was impressed by the number of attendees this year.     
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is always nice to be at the Early Childhood Programs site.  She stated that she visited the campus on numerous occasions since the last meeting and was especially impressed with the visit that she made to Kelly King’s classroom where she was allowed to participate in the class’s circle time.  It was a wonderful experience.  She thanked Superintendent Jennings and Regent Ingold for attending the Women of Merit Banquet.  She stated that she appreciated their support, and appreciates the school’s support.  She stated that Mike Sanchez, NMSVH Maintenance Department created a wonderful structure out by the rose garden that houses the valves for our sprinkler system.  The structure looks like a small cottage and adds to the rose garden area.  She stated that Mike Sanchez did a wonderful job as he always does.       
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that he is glad to be back at the Early Childhood Programs site for this meeting.  He thanked everyone at the ECP for their hospitality.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

Lynn Coburn stated that she wanted to let the Board know that she thinks NMSVH, and the ECP is a great place to work.  She stated that she is wrapping up her 12th year at the ECP and she feels it is the best place that she has ever worked.  She stated that she feels very supported as a teacher, she loves the kids, and wished to say thank you to the Board for their support of the ECP.  The Board thanked Lynn Coburn for her input.
B. Parent Input.  

Lisa Romo, parent of an NMSVH ECP student expressed concerns about a variety of issues at the ECP.  These issues included; curriculum, number of school days, field trips, school calendar, and school discipline.   President Baland asked Lisa Romo to address each issue individually, beginning with curriculum.  Lisa Romo stated that some time ago she began to get concerned about whether the school curriculum was being followed.  She stated that she feels that the curriculum for kindergarten students is not being followed, at least from what she has observed with her son.  She stated that her son has not made a great deal of progress.  She stated that over the last 4 months she has seen a little bit of progress.  Over the last 4 months the ECP has been working on her son’s goals.  She stated that she has made the decision to enroll her son into Los Lunas schools next school year.  Since she has made this decision a Los Lunas school employee, Ms. Cathy Gray, has been working with the ECP and observing her son in the classroom setting at the ECP.  She stated that she has reviewed the kindergarten curriculum and it appears that her son is “not on the charts”.  She stated that this has raised a concern with her as to whether her son is ready for the 1st grade or whether he should be held back for another year of kindergarten.  She stated that over the past 3 to 4 months she has spent a great deal of time at the ECP, either in person or by phone, and since her increased involvement at the ECP her son’s development seems to be changing.  She expressed concern that staff seem to be intimidated by her presence at the school, and that that intimidation should never happen.  She does not come to the school to intimidate anyone, but to ensure that her son is getting the education that he deserves.  Lisa Romo stated that she calls Linda Lyle to discuss her son and the school.  She stated that Linda Lyle has been very helpful, always returns her calls, and is willing to discuss any issue with her.  Lisa Romo stated that whenever she has concerns regarding her son Linda Lyle is more than willing to make changes that will address the concerns.  She stated that the only problem is, when changes are made to address her concerns, the changes seem to affect only her son.  She feels that changes that affect only her son are not fair to her son.  Sometimes the changes keep her son from participating in group activities that involve the other students and this is hard on her son.  At times it seems he is being punished by being singled out.  Lisa Romo stated that she feels there needs to be changes to the entire program, not just the program as it applies to her son.  She stated that she is concerned about field trips every Wednesday.  But she is hesitant to complain about the weekly field trips because the school will pull her son from the field trips and keep him at the school while the other students take the field trips.  President Baland asked Lisa Romo if she feels a weekly field trip is too much.  Lisa Romo stated that she feels that a field trip every Wednesday is too much.  President Baland asked Linda Lyle where the students are going every Wednesday.  Linda Lyle stated that it is an orientation and mobility lesson away from the campus.  Lisa Romo stated that her son has orientation and mobility lessons on Mondays or Thursdays and that should be plenty.  Those lessons fall into his curriculum.  President Baland asked Lisa Romo to address her concern regarding discipline.  Lisa Romo stated that her son does have some behavioral problems.  She stated that her son does not like transitioning and will get upset.  At home he will get upset and occasionally use inappropriate language.  She stated that he has also exhibited that behavior at the ECP.  She stated that she received a note from last Friday that informed her that if her son continues to use inappropriate language in school he will have “to leave the school”.  She stated that that is the primary reason that she is at the ECP today.  President Baland asked Lisa Romo what type of language her son was using.  Lisa Romo informed the board of the language that her son uses.  President Baland asked what has been used for discipline up to this point.  Lisa Romo stated that he is placed in time out, or is kept from doing activities that he likes, and is occasionally brought to Linda Lyle.  President Baland asked how the language issue is addressed at home, or does he use the language at home.  Lisa Romo stated that he uses the language at home when he is transitioning into something and is not happy about it, or he is fighting with the other kids.  She stated that her son knows that it is not appropriate.  She stated that her other kids do not use that language, and that language is not used at home by anyone.  She stated that when there are behavior problems she does not expect the school to address them all but is willing to work on the behaviors at home as well.  She stated that if the school has ideas that might improve discipline at home she is willing to try them, and she believes that if she has ideas to address discipline at school, that the school would be willing to try them.  Lisa Romo stated that she feels that the school schedule has too many days where the students do not come to school.  She stated that this creates problems with her day care.  She stated that she thought the ECP followed the Albuquerque Public School calendar.  Lisa Romo stated that she is concerned that the ECP started this school year later than Albuquerque Public Schools and is ending the school year earlier than Albuquerque Public Schools.  Linda Lyle stated that the ECP started school earlier than Albuquerque Public Schools, which is why the ECP ends the school year earlier than Albuquerque Public Schools.  President Baland stated that as a parent of a blind child he wants NMSVH to be the best possible source for parents to raise their kids.  As a board member he wants the staff to work with parents to ensure that we provide the best environment for all students.  He stated that the Board has heard her concerns and thanks her for sharing them with the Board.  Linda Lyle stated that she will prepare a letter to Lisa Romo that addresses each of the issues that she has raised before the Board.  She will ensure that a copy of the letter goes to the Superintendent who will in turn provide each member of the Board with a copy.  Lisa Romo stated that she does not want changes made that would affect only her son, she thinks that all of the areas that she addressed need to be looked at, and if changes are needed, the changes be made program wide, not just to her son.  Superintendent Jennings recommended Linda Lyle address these issues programmatically and share her philosophy on each of these areas with Lisa Romo.  The Board thanked Lisa Romo for her input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the agenda indicates that Mr. Greg Hartman, contract architect, would present at 1:30 p.m. on the Space Utilization Study Report on ECP.  Mr. Hartman will not be able to attend this meeting, therefore Retha Coburn and herself will present that agenda item.  There were no other changes to the agenda.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)  

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of March 19, 2004.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 12, approximately half way down the page, has a missing word in a sentence.  The sentence reads “She stated that in the past worked closely…”.  The sentence should read “She stated that in the past she worked closely…”.  Alicia McAninch stated that page 12, near the bottom of the page has a missing word in a sentence.  The sentence reads “Alicia McAninch asked Dr. Johnson if she has ever gone to the AFB Solutions Form.”  The sentence should read “Alicia McAninch asked Dr. Johnson if she has ever gone to the AFB Solutions Form database.”  John Williams will make these corrections prior to publishing the minutes.  President Baland asked if there were any additional corrections or comments.  There were no other corrections or comments. 
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 19, 2004 as corrected.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her presented report she would like to inform the Board that she is currently working to schedule a meeting with Mr. Jerry King, State Land Office, to discuss site needs for the ECP.  She is hoping to schedule that meeting for later this week.  If she is successful in scheduling this meeting it will be attended by Linda Lyle and herself.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Gallegos stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented report but she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – February 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that the performance of the majority of our allocations continue to improve.  Core Bonds, as expected, have decreased in market value.  The diversification of our portfolio has protected us during this decrease.  She stated that she feels that our investment portfolio is performing as expected.  President Baland stated that as interest rates rise we will continue to see our Core Bonds percentage drop.  If interest rates rise rapidly we should not be surprised to see the percentage drop quite a bit.  High Yield Bonds are usually a little less sensitive to interest rates than Core Bonds.  Core Bonds are generally going to be higher grade bonds and are therefore subject to more interest rate risk than High Yield Bonds.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – February 2004.
Retha Coburn stated that this cumulative report indicates that at February 2004 we are through 66.6% of the fiscal year.  Our revenues are above that percentage, and our expenditures are several percentages under 66.6%.  We are still within the expected range of our budget.  This report does not contain line item detail.  Retha Coburn asked that discussion on this agenda item be incorporated with discussion of the fiscal year 2005 Operating Budget later in the agenda as the information provided for that agenda item contains additional information for the 2004 Operating Budget.  The Board agreed to discuss this agenda item during the presentation of the 2005 Operating Budget.  
D. Balance Sheet, February 2004. 
Retha Coburn stated that she does not have anything to add to the presented balance sheet, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
Has
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:30 a.m. to 10:50 a.m., April 26, 2004
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:30 a.m., Monday, April 26, 2004, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Gallegos (for Limited Personnel issues, Hiring of New Certified Staff and Legal Issues), and Linda Lyle (for Limited Personnel Issues).   Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye. 

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:50 a.m., Monday, April 26, 2004 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Katherine Ingold – aye, Brian Quintana – aye, President Baland – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Sandra Morgan as a 9-month certified teacher for the ECP for the 2004-2005 school year at the annual salary of $31,533.00. (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to hire Jodi Petrillo Botte as a 9-month certified teacher for the ECP for the 2004-2005 school year at the annual salary of $35,603.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to hire David Nohe as a 9-month certified teacher for the main campus for the 2004-2005 school year at the annual salary of $38,122.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved that the contracts of Loretta Mora, Marie Hummel, and Regina Huffman not be renewed for the 2004-2005 school year.  All other 9-month certified and non-certified contract personnel will be renewed as submitted after noted changes.  (carried unanimously)
IX. Major Focus – ECP/Infant Programs
Linda Lyle, Director, NMSVH Early Childhood Programs briefed the Board on the Infant Program that is conducted by the NMSVH ECP.  She stated that she had the good fortune to attend a leadership symposium in Arizona this past March.  This symposium was designed for people who work in the field of early childhood vision loss.  She stated that it gave her a great opportunity to do a little comparative study between how our program has evolved and how some other well known schools are doing their infant program.  It was very exciting on several fronts.  Our model is very similar to other infant programs across the nation.  There are very few differences.  The differences that have evolved are ones that she thinks are very strong.  For instance, most of our referrals come through early intervention agencies rather than from ophthalmologists.  One of the big focus conversations was around ophthalmologists who delay diagnosing a child as visually impaired until the child is 2 or 3 years of age.  Because of this delay in visual impairment diagnosis these children are denied the access to valuable early childhood programs until they reach the age of 2 or 3.  She stated that our referral model has worked very well for these kids.  She stated that Perkins School, the California School for the Blind, and NMSVH are the three schools attending the leadership symposium that serve children who are referred from early intervention agencies instead of waiting for a diagnosis of visual impairment from an ophthalmologist.  She stated that we have seen great differences in the population that we are serving as a result of our referral model.  She stated that the number of students being served by NMSVH is certainly increasing.  We currently have 300 infants being served by NSMVH ECP.  She stated that for 2002 the State Health Department Family, Infant and Toddler (FIT) program reflected in their annual report that there were only 7 children in the FIT program.  She stated that part of the recurring problem is that the State Department of Health database did not collect the information well.  She stated that she has worked with a representative from the State Health Department FIT program and they have changed their database so that it reflects accurate numbers.  She stated that her staff and herself have spent a lot of time at early intervention agencies with the screening tool that NMSVH ECP developed.  The ECP staff continually reiterated the need to get NMSVH on the Individual Family Service Plan (IFSP) and report that NMSVH is serving the child.  As a result of this work the State Health Department 2003 Annual Report reflected 225 infant being served.  These are numbers that the State of New Mexico is now capturing.  That is a significant improvement over the 7 that were listed on the 2002 report.  She stated that she feels that NMSVH is doing a good job of connecting with the agencies.  She stated that the ECP has certainly had blips and growing pains but she feels that those are behind them now and that they have learned from them.  She stated that one thing that the ECP staff is working on now is getting all of the protocols written down so that when the ECP has new staff come in we can maintain a level of program consistency.  She stated that the ECP is exploring ways to get canes into student’s hands at an earlier age.  As soon as an infant knows that they can take their hand and bang it on something they are able to learn tool use.  This is when they should be introduced to cane usage.  She stated that CeCe Quintana has reported that as we get canes into babies hands we get families that become committed to cane use.  So when children begin school they will begin school with their cane, instead of waiting until they get into school before being introduced to the cane.  The students will begin school with at least rudimentary cane mobility skills.  She stated that she feels that the NMSVH ECP is doing some great stuff.  She expressed her gratitude to the Board for supporting the work of the ECP.  President Baland stated that 300 infants being served is amazing.  He stated that that is all the more reason that the ECP needs more space.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that the NMSVH ECP has made great leaps and bounds in their program since 1975 when the program was started.  The number of children being served, quality of staff, and overall program has experienced amazing growth.  She congratulated Linda Lyle and the staff of the NMSVH ECP for their hard work and dedication to ensuring that infants and toddlers get the services that they need and deserve.  Linda Lyle stated that it is the support of the Board of Regents and the Superintendent that makes the progress possible.  Without that support the ECP would still be a tiny little program that would not be making a significant impact on the lives of infants/toddlers who are visually impaired.  Linda Lyle stated that everyone is aware that there are ongoing issues with the local public school district.  About two weeks ago she received a phone call from an Evaluation Specialist with the local public school district who had just attended an IEP on a child that was unknown by the ECP.  The IEP team assigned that child to our program.  That unsolicited assignment speaks highly of the improving relationship between the ECP and the public school system, as well as the success of our efforts to educate everyone on the needs of children who are blind and/or visually impaired.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Linda Lyle should be commended for the exceptional leadership that she provides, not only to the ECP, but to the state.  Her passion and compassion to the students that we serve makes an incredible difference.  The Board thanked Linda Lyle for the information that she provided to the Board and for her hard work.
X. Other Items.
A. Air Transportation Services Contract.
Retha Coburn stated that initially this was supposed to be a recommendation to the Board to renew the Air Transportation Services Contract with the NM Aviation Services Bureau.  However, Mr. Kyp Reynolds, Bureau Chief of the NM Aviation Services Bureau is hesitant to confirm a commitment for the coming school year because of some possible changes in their rates.  Mr. Reynolds referred Retha Coburn to Mr. Jacob Block, Director of Transportation Services Division for the General Services Department (GSD).  Mr. Block stated that the Division is considering a rate increase that may double from the present rate.  He felt a decision would be made very soon and offered to let Retha Coburn know as soon as it became public.  As of the date of this meeting there has been no word on rate changes.  Retha Coburn stated that it is her intent to present the Air Transportation Services Contract proposal to the Board during the May 2004 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  By that time rates changes should be made public.  President Baland asked what the rational would be for doubling rates.  Retha Coburn stated that the Transportation Services Division charged $400.00 per hour.  According to the Transportation Services Division this was not covering their costs.  They feel that $800.00 per hour is a more appropriate fee.  She stated that there is concern that they are charging other state agencies in order to make a profit.  Because of this concern a final decision on the rate increase has not been made, and will not be made until concerns have been addressed.  Retha Coburn stated that she is hoping that there will be some compromise.  She agrees that the fees should be increased, but hopes that doubling will not occur.  President Baland stated that he noted that the Business & Finance Department memo on this matter lists other flying agencies that could be considered for contract services.  He stated that he is assuming that all other flying services are required to be in compliance with all FAA guidelines.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is hoping that the concept of doubling rates is more of a political ploy than reality.  That coming down from doubling rates will then be more acceptable to contracting agencies.  President Baland asked when we would find out what the rate increase will be.  Retha Coburn stated that the decision could come any day.  Retha Coburn stated that she would like to let the Board know that the rates being considered by GSD are not that different from the rates that have been proposed by businesses outside of the state agencies.  The service that is provided by the state is exceptional.  She stated that a team decision will be presented to the Board during the May Board meeting.  Katherine Ingold asked, if we have to double our present flight costs is that something that the school can afford?  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is in the budget.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no other questions or comments.
B. Security & Safety Services Contract.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the current Professional Services Contract for Security & Safety Services with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety, for the period of July 1, 2004 through June 30, 2005, in the amount of $52,820.96.  The contract calls for one full-time certified, experienced, and uniformed City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety officer to be stationed at NMSVH each school day during the 2004-2005 school year.  This contract was evaluated in 2002 and approved for one year with the provision that it may be reviewed annually and, upon agreement of both parties, a new agreement will be executed to note the new contracted figure and percentage reimbursement for the extended contract period.  Costs for this service shall include the regular salary of the School Resource Officer (SRO), overtime salary, benefits, equipment use (telephone and pager), fuel, and the maintenance and insurance of the city vehicle that is provided to the SRO.  As stated in the original agreement, NMSVH will reimburse 75% of the City of Alamogordo’s annual budgeted figures for the uniformed officer for the 2004-2005 contracted year of service.  The percentage reimbursed to the City began at 65% with the understanding that it would increase 5% each year up to a maximum of 75%.  The City’s budgeted contract amount for this contract period is $70,427.95.  NMSVH will reimburse the City of Alamogordo 75% of this contract amount for a total of $52,820.96.  Reimbursement will be payable in four equal quarterly installments of $13,205.24 beginning September 2004.  Due to the specialized nature of services provided by the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety, this contract would be issued as a sole source procurement as allowed under the New Mexico Procurement Code, Article 13-1-126.  As a sole source procurement, this contract may be awarded without competitive sealed bids or proposals regardless of the estimated cost.  President Baland asked what the alternatives would be.  Would we go with a private security company?  Superintendent Jennings stated that we did look at private security companies to provide the security and safety services at NMSVH.  Certification is a very large concern with private security companies.  When security and safety officers are not with a Department of Public Safety it is very difficult for them to keep their certifications current.  For the protection of our students, staff, and facility it is important that we have current certifications at all times.  Non-current certifications could be a liability for NMSVH.  President Baland asked if the school has had any outside private security company approach NMSVH about this contract.  Superintendent Jennings stated that no private security company has inquired about this contract.  President Baland stated that if he remembers correctly the Department of Public Safety Officer who currently provides the safety and security services to NMSVH, through Alamogordo Department of Public Services, has an exceptional relationship with our students.  Our students are comfortable with him and trust him, which is invaluable.  Katherine Ingold stated that that is a very important point.  She stated that she feels that our students are safe with the current level of safety and security services that we provide.  President Baland asked if there were any concerns or questions regarding this recommendation.  There were no concerns or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve renewal of the current Professional Services Contract for Security & Safety Services with the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety, for the period of July 1, 2004 through June 30, 2005, in the amount of $52,820.96.  (carried unanimously)
C. Auditor Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the current Professional Services Contract with Kriegel & Co. Ltd. for financial and compliance audit services for the fiscal year 2004 at the cost of $14,378.00.  The Board approved recommendation for the independent public accountant must be submitted to the State Auditor’s Office by May 28, 2004.  Additionally, a new mandate has been imposed which requires prior approval by the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) before submittal to the State Auditor’s Office.  This contract was evaluated in 2002 and approved for one year with the provision that it may be reviewed annually for up to 3 years of service without a new Request for Proposal.  Upon agreement of both parties, a new agreement may be executed to note the new contract figure as outlined in the original proposal for the extended contract period.  As stated in the original proposal, the audit billing and fees will increase for services in fiscal year 2004 reflecting the cost associated with GASB 35 implementation.  Total costs including New Mexico gross receipts tax will be $14,378.00 in comparison to $10,650.00 for fiscal year 2003.  Kriegel and Co. Ltd. projected 323 total hours to complete the contract.  Kriegel and Co. Ltd. has satisfactorily conducted three (3) previous audits for NMSVH.  All work was completed professionally, thoroughly, and expediently.  The firm is highly respected providing a wealth of knowledge and valuable input toward improving accounting processes and procedures.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn if she has been happy with the level of service provided by Kriegel and Co. Ltd.  Retha Coburn stated that she has been very happy with the service.  Kriegel and Co. Ltd. is very thorough and is very familiar with our procedures.  President Baland asked if there were any concerns or questions regarding this recommendation.  There were no concerns or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to  renew the current Professional Services Contract with Kriegel & Co. Ltd. for financial and compliance audit services for the fiscal year 2004 at the cost of $14,378.00. (carried unanimously)

D. San Andres Building Air Conditioning Unit Emergency Procurement.

Retha Coburn stated that last week the chiller unit for the San Andres building on the main campus quit operating.  This unit provides air conditioning for the building.  She stated that two companies were contacted and both inspected the unit and stated that it was not repairable.  The manufacturer of the unit and our contract engineer were also contacted and both are in agreement that the unit needs to be replaced.  The chiller unit is only 11 years old and should have lasted much longer before needing replacement.  The short life span of the unit raises the questions of why the chiller unit failed prematurely and how can we prevent this from happening again.  The two companies that submitted proposals for replacement of the chiller unit approached the unit design differently.  One company submitted a proposed cost of $18,600.00, and the other company proposed a cost of $29,900.00.  The company that submitted the higher cost proposal feels that an additional expansion tank is needed in order to prevent premature failure of the unit.  They also recommend load switches to prevent the system from short cycling.  Because of the differences in the design and cost we have done a great deal of research and consulted with our contract engineer.   The contract engineer does not agree with the recommendations made by the companies that submitted proposals.  The contract engineer is working on a design for the chiller unit to ensure that we install a unit and support systems that will provide us with maximum service and life expectancy.  Retha Coburn stated that because of the design work that is currently underway she is not able to bring a firm proposal cost to the Board during this meeting.  She stated that she is hoping that we will be able to accept the $18,600.00 proposal that was submitted.  However, since this is an emergency because this building is occupied by students during the course of the education day, she asked that the Board approve the replacement of the chill unit at a cost not to exceed $30,000.00.  This will provide us with the flexibility between $18,600.00 and the top end of the price quotes, and will eliminate the delay of having to bring the bid back to Board for approval.  President Baland asked if there is any equipment warranty on the chill unit equipment that failed.  Retha Coburn stated that the current equipment is not covered by warranty.  President Baland asked if there were any concerns or questions regarding this request.  There were no concerns or questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the replacement of the San Andres Building chill unit, under emergency procurement, at an estimated cost of $18,000.00 to $30,000.00.  (carried unanimously)

Katherine Ingold stated that once it is determined what is needed to properly replace the chiller for San Andres a full written justification for the decision be placed on file.  This is for the protection of NMSVH in case there is a future review of purchasing practices.

E.
Fiscal Year 2005 Operating Budget.
Retha Coburn presented fiscal year 2005 Operating Budget for the Board’s review and approval.  If approved by the Board, this budget will be forwarded to the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) by May 1, 2004 for their review and approval.  As part of this agenda item she stated that she is asking the Board to approve the fiscal year 2004 budget adjustment request.  This budget adjustment request has to be submitted to CHE by May 15, 2004.  Retha Coburn stated that the other part of this agenda item is the operational budget for fiscal year 2005.  She stated that in August 2003 the Board approved the expenditure levels for fiscal year 2005.  The fiscal year 2005 budget presented to the Board today contains those approved expenditure levels.  A complete review of this proposed budget has been conducted to ensure that we have the sufficient funds in each individual department to meet operational needs while honoring the approved expenditure levels.  

Retha Coburn stated that she would like to address the fiscal year 2004 budget adjustment request first.  Retha Coburn reviewed the adjustments to fiscal year 2004 revenues.  President Baland noted that page 5 does not contain a monetary revenue figure for SDE Accessible Materials.  He asked if we recently lost that revenue source.  Retha Coburn stated that we no longer receive revenue for the State Department of Education (SDE) Accessible Materials.  However, we knew that we were not going to receive that funding any longer so we changed the way that we process the accessible materials throughout the state.  The school districts are now responsible for the cost of those materials.  Retha Coburn then reviewed the adjustments to fiscal year 2004 expenditures.  She stated that the salary line items have been thoroughly reviewed by Superintendent Jennings and Veronica Gallegos to ensure their accuracy.  Every line item was then closely inspected to ensure that they were in line with what we expected the June 30, 2004 figures to be.  This resulted in some minor adjustments.  Alicia McAninch noted that page 6 under Summer Programs reflects a decrease in summer program funding for fiscal year 2005.  She asked for an explanation of this decrease.  Superintendent Jennings stated that in fiscal year 2004 we had over-budgeted for summer programs, so we adjusted the total figure down to the appropriate level for fiscal year 2005.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions or concerns that the Board may have regarding the budget adjustments for fiscal year 2004.  There were no other questions or concerns.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approved the fiscal year 2004 budget adjustments as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the fiscal year 2005 operating budget.  She stated that because salaries are 60% of our budgeted expenditures she feels that that is an important piece of our fiscal year 2005 budget.  She stated that she would like to draw the Board’s attention to page 1 where it reflects an increase in our total revenues for fiscal year 2005.  The primary reason for this is an increase of $1.6 million in distributions from the State Land Office Permanent Fund for the next 8 years.  This increase in revenue is a tremendous help to our budget.  She pointed out that our anticipated ending balance for fiscal year 2005 is higher than it is for fiscal year 2004.  This has not happened in several years.  She stated that we used the same process to develop the fiscal year 2005 budget as we used to develop the fiscal year 2004 budget.  This involved a salary study and some minor line item adjustments as requested by department heads and mid-level managers.  Retha Coburn asked that Superintendent Jennings address the salary portion of the proposed budget.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the process used to develop the budget is an excellent tool that involves a team approach.  As part of this process we communicate to the staff that it is important that they make us aware of any additional needs within a department.  We address each need individually to see if it will fit within the budget.  If it is a vital need then we look at adjustments to other line items that will allow this additional need without sacrificing the quality of our programs.  This process has been very successful and beneficial to everyone involved.  She stated that we are going to see a great amount of growth in the area of support for our programs.  On the main campus we are looking to add two Educational Assistants, a part-time Transportation Manager, and a part-time Cook Helper.  We are deleting the Administrative Assistant for Student Services, a part-time instructor that was budgeted but is not being used, and a quarter-time athletics position that is not being used.  With the Outreach Program we ended up cutting an Itinerant Teacher position.  We had 10 budgeted but have only filled 9 of those positions.  When an Itinerant Teacher was transferred to the Personnel Prep Program the Director of Outreach determined that she did not need to refill the vacant Itinerant Teacher position.  With the Early Childhood Program we added a Speech and Language Pathologist, a part-time Itinerant Teacher which will be more of a transition person working with Albuquerque Public Schools for students that are transitioning from the Early Childhood Program to the Albuquerque Public Schools.  We also added two Educational Assistants to the Early Childhood Program.  With the Personnel Preparation Program we have added one additional Orientation & Mobility Instructor to work with New Mexico State University.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels it is important that our priority be on the programs that we provide, and that balancing the budget to ensure that we can provide adequate staffing for program needs is vital.  She complimented everyone who was involved in the budget process.  She stated that she thinks that it is incredible that we can experience this kind of growth while staying within the budget.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 5 of the proposed fiscal year 2005 budget indicates a savings of $43,258.00 under General Instruction.  When you look at the Early Childhood Program we see a budget increase of $334,351.00, or approximately 24%.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the decrease on main campus is also a result of not filling the Director of Student Services position and the administrative support for that position.  She stated that our current administrative structure is working well.  President Baland asked the Board if they had any questions or concerns regarding the proposed fiscal year 2005 budget.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 10 reflects that travel expenses for fiscal year 05 are 50% higher than fiscal year 04.  Superintendent Jennings stated that with the addition of Developmental Specialists at the Early Childhood Program site and their associated training has increased the overall cost of travel.  In the past the Director of the Early Childhood Programs site has allowed her staff to attend training while she remained behind.  For fiscal year 05 we have added to the travel line item so that the Director can also attend the training.  Katherine Ingold stated that page 19 of the fiscal year 05 proposed budget indicates an increase of $150,000 for Student Transportation – Contracted Services.  Retha Coburn stated that we budgeted $285,000 for fiscal year 05 when we did the requested budget back in August 2003.  The reason for the increase was primarily for the Early Childhood Program transportation because we did not feel that Albuquerque Public Schools was going to provide transportation services.  Albuquerque Public Schools is providing transportation services, but we have left the extra $150,000 in place in case the State General Services Department increases the fees for air transportation services.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or concerns.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal year 2005 Operating Budget as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F.
04-05 School Year Calendar.

Superintendent Jennings presented the 2004-2005 School Year Calendar.  This calendar reflects 176 teaching days, 4 in-service days, and 12 paid holidays.  The calendar also reflects the August 18, 2004 as the first day of the 2004-2005 School Year, and the last day of the 2004-2005 School Year as May 27, 2005.  Alicia McAninch asked if this calendar follows the Alamogordo Public School calendar.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it does follow the Alamogordo Public School calendar.  
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to accept the 04-05 School Year Calendar as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. Space Utilization Study Report on ECP.

Superintendent Jennings stated that in looking at how to utilize the present ECP site more efficiently and to accommodate a degree of growth Mr. Greg Hartman, The Design Group, our contract architecture, was asked to develop a space utilization plan for the ECP.  Mr. Hartman developed the plan that is presented to the Board on this agenda.  This plan was developed to allow us to continue utilizing the current facility while we continue to work with the State Land Office to identify a new site for the ECP.  Superintendent Jennings reviewed the proposed layout that was developed by Mr. Hartman.  The design does not call for drastic changes to the second floor of the facility.   In order to free up space on the second floor we are looking at setting up home offices for the Developmental Specialist’s.  There are quite a few changes proposed for the first floor of the building.   On the south side of the 1st floor we currently have a small room that is used as a changing room.  This room could possibly be changed to a light room.  The kitchen area on the 1st floor could be rearranged so that it is more isolated from the rest of the downstairs rooms, and would provide more common therapy space as staff would not need to transit the therapy space to access the kitchen.  The plan also addresses adding two more restrooms which could accommodate the changing room that is currently in place.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the 1st floor main entry could be moved from the west side of the building to the east side.  This would allow a more secure area for the portable classrooms.  If we move the main entrance to the east side we will need to investigate leasing the parking area on the east side of the building.  The proposal also calls for moving the receptionist desk to the west side of the 1st floor.  The north side of the 1st floor currently contains a space that is part storage and part changing room.  The proposal calls for moving the storage area and then moving a wall so that the space accommodates a smaller changing area and could accommodate an additional classroom.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the proposal addresses moving an existing wall in one of the portable classrooms so that the portable classroom building would have a larger classroom while leaving space for refrigerators for lunch storage and an adequate hot water heater.  The hot water system that is currently in the portable classrooms is not meeting the hot water needs.  Other possibilities would be the purchase of an additional portable classroom to be placed adjacent to the current portable classrooms.  Movement of the main entrance of the building to the east side would accommodate the placement of an additional portable classroom.  If another portable classroom is purchased a covered patio could be placed over the walkways between the portable classrooms and the main building.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is a brief overview of the proposed changes prepared by Mr. Hartman.  These changes could be made if the Board wanted to put some money into the current facility to accommodate growth and efficient use of space while the search continues for another ECP site somewhere in the Albuquerque area.  The cost of the items contained in Mr. Hartman’s proposal would be approximately $364,525.00.  She stated that she feels that Mr. Hartman’s proposal is a viable option that would allow us to accommodate some additional growth.  Katherine Ingold asked what year the portable classrooms were purchased.  Retha Coburn stated that they were purchased in 2001.  Katherine Ingold stated that it was her understanding that when the portable classrooms were purchased our intent was to give us at least 5 years to decide what to do about ECP program growth.  She asked if the 2nd floor currently houses offices for each teacher on the ECP staff.  Linda Lyle stated that we have 2 to 3 staff per office space.  Linda Lyle stated that the offices on the 2nd floor are necessary because the size of the classrooms do not allow enough space for 6 wheelchairs, 3 adults, and a teacher’s desk and filing cabinet.  So the teachers need to have the office space upstairs for their desk and files.  Katherine Ingold noted that the proposed 1st floor plan calls for a receptionist desk to be placed on the west side of the 1st floor.  She asked who would be working at that desk.  Would we be hiring someone new?  Or would the current administrative assistant/receptionist be moved downstairs?  Linda Lyle stated that at this time our current administrative assistant/receptionist would be utilizing that new space.  Katherine Ingold expressed a concern about distancing the administrative assistant from the Director’s office and the possible diminishment of the level of support that she can provide to the Director.  President Baland stated that he does not think that the level of walk-in traffic will increase sufficiently to keep the administrative assistant from performing her responsibilities.  Linda Lyle stated that she agrees with President Baland.  President Baland asked if the Director’s office would remain upstairs.  Linda Lyle stated that she has some difficulties with the proposals prepared by Mr. Hartman.  She stated that this the first time that she has seen the proposal.  She stated that if an additional classroom is to be placed on the 1st floor she would not recommend placing the receptionist desk on the west side of the 1st floor.  The area where the receptionist desk is to be placed is currently used for wheelchair and stander parking.  With the additional classroom we will have 18 wheelchairs, standers, and dynamic seating devices.  All of that equipment will need to be stored along the walls of the proposed reception area.  She is concerned that we will not have adequate storage area for that equipment if that valuable space is used for a reception area, and there is no other place to put that equipment during the school day.  President Baland asked if Linda Lyle is saying that she does not want the receptionist desk downstairs.  Linda Lyle stated that she thinks we will have to get very creative on where this equipment is placed.  She does not feel that there is room for anything else downstairs, that space is needed for equipment parking.  President Baland stated that we may be putting the carriage before the horse.  We need to think forward and determine if this proposal is the best thing for the ECP, or is the best thing to continue the search for a new facility?  Is this just going to be a patch to the problem?  In 4 or 5 more years are we going to have the same issues that we have today?  If we continue to place money into patches over 4 or 5 years it is going to add up to more money than we may have to spend on a new site.  President Baland asked if this proposal is going to fix the needs based on the population increase that we know we will be experiencing.  We heard earlier that we are serving 300 infants.  A large percentage of those 300 infants will transition to our site based program.  Linda Lyle stated that this proposal will not fix the needs.  President Baland stated that we need to really explore what we are doing.  We have some time, but we do not have that much time because infants grow fast and will be at our door sooner than we think.  We need to keep speaking with real estate agencies, inform them of our needs, and keep our site search moving forward.  Katherine Ingold stated that if we could buy the land today we would still have the delays of drawing up plans for the facility, and construction.  What kind of time-line would we be looking at?  President Baland stated that we would not have to build if we can find an existing facility that could be remodeled to accommodate our needs.  Land purchase and new construction can be very expensive.  Katherine Ingold stated that renovation can also get expensive.  President Baland stated that the ideal situation would be to find someone who is willing to donate land to the school for construction.  But we need to market ourselves so that the public knows what are needs are, what we have to trade, etc.  He asked if we should keep pursing a new location, or do we try to remodel what we have to accommodate our future growth.  As members of the Board it is important that we look past what would be an immediate solution and look at the long-term solution.  Katherine Ingold stated that the Board has been looking at existing property for some time.  She has personally looked at alot of different locations in the Albuquerque area.  President Baland stated that he knows someone who has gone through the kind of search that we are currently going through.  He spent 18 months of his life looking for a facility for a charter school.  He did finally negotiate a deal downtown where the government leased him a site for $1.00 per year.  He stated that he wants this gentleman to meet with Linda Lyle because he may be able to offer some insight and suggestions for our search.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is her hope that we can somehow acquire some land for construction.  Then we can go to the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) and let them know that we have worked with the State Land Office and other state agencies to obtain the land, and we are seeking their approval to spend our money on construction.  She stated that she feels we are going to have to really work to the get CHE’s approval for new construction.  She stated that she is optimistic that the State Land Office will come through for us and will find us a suitable site for the ECP, the question is, how long will it take.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that is why she has presented the ECP space utilization study and proposal.  She stated that the process to identify a site for the school, seek approval for expenditure of funds for construction, and then actual construction could take a couple of years.  In the meantime we need to ensure that the ECP can continue to meet the needs of the population that we serve.  She stated that $400,000.00 may not be a small amount of money, but she feels it is money well spent if we can handle the expected growth while the process continues to establish a new site.  President Baland stated that he agrees that we need to do the expansion of the current ECP site so we do not have to turn children away, or put them on a waiting list, and continue working towards identification of a new site and the construction process.  Katherine Ingold stated that before we purchased the portable classrooms in 2001, Retha Coburn researched and determined that portable classrooms have a very good resale value.  So if we have to purchase another portable classroom we will get a reasonable return when we are ready to move into a new facility and sell the portable classrooms.  Linda Lyle recommended that we purchase an additional portable classroom, place it next to the existing portable classrooms, move the buildings main entrance to the east side, and secure parking lease on the east side of the building, only.  This would save $185,000.00 that is identified for the existing building renovation.  The money spent on renovating the existing building has absolutely no return value.  We already know that money spent on portable classrooms have a good return value.  She stated that the ECP staff have learned to live in the main building as it is.  She also stated that she knows, from working with her staff, that 12 wheelchairs parked downstairs is pushing it.  18 wheelchairs will not fit.  She stated that with that large of a number wheelchairs and other equipment in that area she worries about worker’s compensation issues and staff safety.  Purchasing another portable classroom would allow the ECP to expand by two classrooms and would buy us a little more time until we outgrow the existing facility.  During that time efforts can continue to identify a site, get approval for and complete construction.  President Baland asked if a decision needs to be made on this issue during this meeting.  He stated that he feels that this item needs to be placed on the May 2004 agenda.  In the mean time the Board and the administration need to think hard on what we want to do, and a decision needs to be made in May.  He asked if the other Regents agree.  Katherine Ingold and Brian Quintana pointed out agenda items that need to be addressed in May.  The agenda will already be very large.  Retha Coburn pointed out that in order for us to have a portable classroom in place and setup for the beginning of next school year we need to submit our request to CHE as soon as possible.  She asked if the Board would allow administration to seek bids on the portable classroom immediately so that the figures will be in hand by the May meeting and a recommendation can be made.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn if she needs a decision today.  Retha Coburn stated that she is not asking the Board to approve the purchase of a portable classroom today.  She stated that we would like to present a firm recommendation by the May meeting.  In order to provide a firm recommendation in May 2004 we must go out for bid immediately so that bidders have time to respond and the evaluation and recommendation process can be completed.    Alicia McAninch stated that if Linda Lyle says that we need one more portable classroom she does not see a problem with voting for administration to go out for bid immediately so that a recommendation can be presented to the Board in May.  Alicia McAninch asked if we need to make a decision before May 15 in order to meet a CHE deadline.  Retha Coburn stated that May 15 is the date for the 2004 final budget adjustment.  The expenditure for the portable classroom would come from the 2005 budget.  She stated that she believes we can get CHE approval in May so that the order can be placed in June, with setup of the portable classroom can occur July.  Because it would actually arrive in July it would be covered in the 2005 budget.  Katherine Ingold asked if we would have enough time if a decision was not made on this issue until May.  Retha Coburn stated that it really depends on the CHE schedule.  Both the portable classroom and the lease of the parking area on the east side of the building would have to be presented to CHE for approval.  Linda Lyle asked if it is possible for us to petition to get on the CHE agenda, even after the next Board meeting we decided to withdraw our request.  Retha Coburn stated that she is not sure that CHE has a meeting in June.  So if we do not reach a decision before May we may not be able to get approval in time for the classroom to be ready for the start of the school year.  Katherine Ingold asked if it would be more practical to make the motion during this meeting that would allow administration to seek bids for the portable classroom.  President Baland stated that we would also need to make a motion to allow administration to begin negotiating the lease of the parking lot on the east side of the existing ECP structure.  A recommendation on both of these items would then be brought to the Board in May 2004 for a final decision.  Superintendent Jennings stated that it is important that we come up with a contingency plan in case the portable classroom is not setup by the beginning of the school year.  This is something that she will work with Linda Lyle on.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns on this issue.  There were no other questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to authorize administration to seek bids for the purchase of a new portable classroom building for the Early Childhood Program site, and authorize administration to develop a lease agreement for the parking lot on the east side of the Early Childhood Program site.  A portable classroom building purchase recommendation and the proposed parking lot lease agreement will be brought to the Board for review and final decision as part of the May 2004 agenda.  (carried unanimously)
H. Watkins Education Center Library Relocation.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve an expenditure level for the relocation of library shelving, equipment, books, and materials to WEC and for the purchase of new library shelving.  Due to State Fire Marshall concerns, the NSMVH Library was moved in 2000 from the Watkins Education Center to the temporary location in San Andres.  Staff accomplished this move by a tremendous show of teamwork.  However, after the move the Board of Regents and Superintendent discussed the option of outsourcing the relocation when the Library returned to its permanent location.  Central Business Group has agreed to extend to NMSVH the terms and conditions of their Office, Imaging and Document Solution contract with General Services Division.  Work will be completed by their New Mexico representatives, Western Office Systems, Inc.  Total relocation cost, including gross receipts tax would be $12,732.00.  Additional square footage will be available in the new WEC Library which will allow for some expansion of the Library as well as increased efficiency in placement options.  Some small pieces of shelving will be needed.  In order to maximize the usage in the main young adult library, two 21” runs of shelving will also be required.  Total estimated cost of new shelving is $20,000.00.  All shelving is listed on the New Mexico State Price Agreement.  Approval is requested to proceed with the project adhering to the terms and conditions of the GSA contract and the State Price Agreement.  The total budget requested is $35,000.00.  Relocation costs have been budgeted in the FY04 Library budget.  Shelving purchases have been budgeted in the Capital Outlay Budget.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the recommendation on the library relocation, including contracting with Central Business Group to move the shelving, storage, volumes and media, at a cost of $12,732.00 plus gross receipts tax, and the purchase of new shelving.  Total approved expenditure for the library relocation not to exceed $35,000.00.  (carried unanimously)
XI. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

Superintendent Jennings explained that she included a copy of a letter to the NMSVH Alumni Association dated May 15, 2001 regarding the Alumni Association reunion that they were planning in 2001.  The letter outlines the fees in accordance with approved NMSVH policy, and the steps that would be necessary to ensure that they had a successful event and that would protect NMSVH.  She explained that this is presented to the Board because during the recent NFB Convention a gentleman raised this issue and felt that NMSVH was not willing to accommodate the Alumni Association.  This gentleman felt that other organizations were allowed to use our facility at no cost while we were charging the Alumni Association, and that our requirement for proof of liability insurance was unreasonable.  Superintendent Jennings explained that no organization uses our facilities for free as this would be a violation of Board policy, and that all organizations are required to provide proof of insurance before approval for use is given.  She wanted the Board to see a copy of this letter in case any member of the Board was approached regarding this issue.  President Baland stated that he did have the opportunity to speak with this gentleman during the NFB banquet regarding this issue.  President Baland stated that he was cordial with the gentleman and provided the gentleman with his business card in case he had any additional questions.  Alicia McAninch stated that she feels that the letter that 
was written to the Alumni Association was very well written and that the accommodations outlined by the Superintendent were very appropriate.  
The price that was being proposed was more than reasonable.

C.
Project Tasking.

Katherine Ingold noted that the Project Tasking documents contains some information that is not current.  She asked that the Project Tasking document be updated before the next Board meeting.
D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

Alicia McAninch noted an entry on the General Fund Checklist for the Plant Operations Manager and Plant Operations Foreman to attend Dale Carnegie Communication and HR Course.  She asked what the content of this training was.  Superintendent Jennings explained that the Dale Carnegie course concentrates on building relationships and developing communications skills with the staff that work for and with you.  With the number of staff that are supervised by both of these staff members it is very important and beneficial training.  It has already improved communications and relationships within the Maintenance Department.
XII.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:20 p.m., Monday, April 26, 2004
(Approved 5/27/04)
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